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Minutes of Annual General Meeting 

Held at Victorian Croquet Centre on 12th June 2012 

 
1. Opening: The President opened the meeting at 11.15 am  

2. Present: 

2.1. Delegates: Brian Reither (Ballarat & District CA); Brian Foley (Bayside CA); John 

Miles (Eastern Metro CA); Sue Colvin (Geelong CA); Graham Howie (Gippsland 

CA); Ken Richardson (Goulburn Valley CA); Janet Richardson (Murray Valley CA); 

Anne Quinn (North Eastern District CA); Penny Krstev (Northern District CA); Shirley 

Hallinan (Western Metro CMA); Kevin Geyer (Wimmera CA) 

(Secretarial Note: Fay O’Toole (South Eastern Metro CA) and Barb McKean (South 

West CA), although present, were not recognised as delegates as their appointment 

had not been advised to the Secretary at least 48 hours prior to the meeting, as 

required by Rule 12.2 of the Constitution.) 

2.2. Committee of Management: Mike Cohn (President); Jim Clement (Secretary); 

David Ross (Treasurer); Gwen Hamilton, Graeme Gallus and Jim Saunders 

(Members). 

2.3. Observers: Sandra Kastanaras (VCA Administration Officer), Lowen Clarke 

(Brunswick), Wynford Connick (Essendon), Fay O’Toole & Margaret Crowder 

(Frankston), Eric O’Donnell (Lismore), Robert Smallwood (Morwell), Bill Keddie 

(Newstead), Margaret Gunn (Shepparton), Fay Pearson (Warracknabeal), Barb 

McKean (Warrnambool)  and Adrian Masterman-Smith (Williamstown). 

3. Apologies: nil 

4. Minutes of the Previous Annual General Meeting held 10th June 2010:  

4.1. Resolved that the minutes of the previous Annual General Meeting, held 9th June 

2011, be accepted. 

4.2. Business Arising from the Minutes of the Previous AGM: The Secretary advised 

that, despite requests, the then State Director of Coaching had not rewritten his part 

of the Annual Report (Item 5.1 of the Minutes refers). 

5. Reports. 

5.1. Annual Report 2011-12.   

5.1.1. It was moved and seconded that the AC Selection Committee part of the 

Annual Report not be accepted in its present form.   An amendment was moved 

and seconded that the words “a somewhat disingenuous” be replaced with “an”.  

The amendment was carried, became the motion, was put and carried.  

5.1.2. It was resolved that the Annual Report be amended by withdrawing the 

Coaching Committee Report as inappropriate for inclusion.  

5.1.3. It was resolved to accept the Annual Report 2011-12, subject to the above 

amendments.  Secretarial Comment: Annual Report amended. 

5.2. Financial Report 2011-12. Treasurer presented his report and spoke to the Audited 

Accounts, attached at Annex A.  Resolved that the Financial Report 2011-12 be 

accepted. 

5.3. Annual Statement by Public Officer. The Annual Statement by Public Officer was 

distributed to delegates. Resolved that the Annual Statement by Public Officer be 

received.  
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6. Adoption of Budget 2011-12.  The Treasurer presented his budget for 2012-13.  

Resolved that the budget be adopted.  David Ross then addressed the meeting, 

reflecting on his time as Treasurer.  The text of his address is attached at Annex B. 

7. Setting of Fees 2012-13.  Resolved that the Croquet Victoria Affiliation Fees for 2012-

13 be set at $50 per member, being $21.50 ACA element (an increase of $1.50 per 

member) and $28.50 VCA element (an increase of $1.50 per member).   

8. Appointment of Auditor 2012-13.  Resolved that Ross Buchanan Pty Ltd be appointed 

as Auditor for 2012-13. 

9. Election of Committee Members. The President stated that all voting for committee 

members would be by secret ballot and appointed Bill Keddie (Newstead) and Margaret 

Crowder (Frankston) as scrutineers, in accordance with Croquet Victoria By Law 5.3 

Resolved by secret ballot, in accordance with Rule 21.3(e) and By Law 5, that the 

following nominations be accepted and that the nominees be appointed as: 

Vice-President: Kenn Boal (Rich River) 

Secretary:  Jim Clement (Sarsfield) 

Treasurer:  Patrick Moore (MCC) 

Members:  Jim Saunders (Drysdale) for two years and Graeme Gallus 

(Wodonga) for one year. 

 

9.1. Further Vacancy.  The President advised that the 5th June 2012 resignation of 

Snow Evans from Committee of Management had created a vacancy for which 

nominations could not be called in advance and called for nomination from the floor.  

Nominations were received for Hamish Menzies (Warragul), Adrian Masterman-

Smith (Williamstown) and Graham Howie (Bairnsdale).  It was resolved by secret 

ballot, in accordance with Rule 21.3(e) and By Law 5, that Graham Howie be elected 

as an Ordinary Member of Committee, for a period of two years. 

 

The president thanked David Ross, the retiring Treasurer, and welcomed Patrick Moore 

and Graham Howie to the Committee. 

 

10. Nomination for Life Membership.  The nomination of Valerie Haseloff for Life 

Membership having been submitted by Eastern Metropolitan CA in accordance with Rule 

7.5(a), a secret ballot was held as prescribed by Rule 7.5(b).  Resolved to appoint 

Valerie Haseloff as a Life Member of the Victorian Croquet Association Inc. 

 

11. Close: The President closed the meeting at 12:28 pm 

 

Next Meeting:  The next Annual General Meeting will be held at the Victorian Croquet 

Centre, on Tuesday, 11th June 2013 commencing at 11:00 am. 

. 
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REFLECTIONS - JUNE 2012 

 
About ten years ago VCA was in a situation where there were urgent renovations and 

maintenance required at the VCA’s Brighton North Headquarters ‘Warleigh’. The clubhouse 

need major maintenance, fencing required replacement and the kitchen had been 

condemned. The yearly income from member affiliations was $26,394 and together with 

government grants of $25,000, there was a yearly ‘profit’ of approx. $2,400. 

 

VCA was ‘asset rich’ but very ‘cash poor’ and could not fund the above needs. 

 

After a lengthy investigation, it was decided to move to a new ‘VicUrban’ estate at Cairnlea 

(formerly the Commonwealth Explosives facility), near the junction of the Western Ring Road 

and Ballarat Road.  This site is readily accessible by freeways from the north, south, east 

and west, has train access nearby at Ginifer station and is twenty minutes away from 

Melbourne Airport Tullamarine.  Ample carparking is available on site as well as street 

parking. 

 

An international twelve court complex with an appropriate clubhouse / function centre was 

achieved, together with a substantial sum ($3 million) invested.  

A Business Plan:  

 projected a shortfall from affiliations, etc. of $120,000 per annum ($50,000 for a 
full/time VCA  Administration Officer and $70,000 for maintaining the buildings and 
grounds);  

 invested $3 million (which was to maintain its value for perpetuity) and the increase in 
portfolio value or the yearly interest and dividends used to underwrite the shortfall. 

 

VCA took possession of the new headquarters in June 2007 with Sandra Kastanaras 

appointed as the VCA Administration Officer, in November. James Hood was appointed as 

the greenkeeper on a yearly contract. These have proven to be inspired choices.  

 

Sandra, knowing nothing about croquet but with exemplary office skills and financial 

acumen, is now known as the first point of contact from right around the state (and beyond) 

as she has gained a detailed knowledge of the croquet world, as well as personal 

connections to many through her friendly, patient manner. Knowing intimately the local area, 

she has established excellent relationships with Brimbank City Council and local tradesmen. 

 

James, coming from a bowls’ background has adapted to the differing requirements of the 

water saving grass ‘Santa Ana’. The replacement of Courts 8/9/10 at the end of 2011 with 

’Santa Ana’ was achieved, above all expectations as to when they would be able to be 

brought into play. He has an intense personal interest in the VCC and takes great pride in 

having the courts and surrounds in the best possible condition. 

 

 

The VCC is a headquarters of which we can justifiably be proud. It is still the aim to increase 

the yearly income and it is encouraging to have the Cairnlea Croquet Club recently 

reinvigorated with new members.   
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One aspect which should be acknowledged is that of the misinformation and expressed 

antipathy towards the VCA’s relocation to Cairnlea. Right from the beginning of the move  

some derogatory comments were disseminated by a few, and it was only when individuals 

visited / played at the VCC did they understand the true situation.  I am astonished that even 

today (June 2012) there are those who are unable to accept the decision made those ten 

years ago, and not see the reality of an excellent facility where national and international 

events are able to be enjoyed by all, and any individual, club or region wanting to play is 

made most welcome. 

 

The substantial $3million investment was never envisaged as a ‘bottomless bucket’ to hand 

out funds to clubs (despite misinformed rumours to the contrary). Clubs have the 

responsibility of maintaining their membership and playing facilities. These tasks vary across 

the state depending upon whether the local government leases the facilities, whether it is a 

joint facility with a bowl’s club for example or whether the club owns the facilities. There is no 

‘one cap’ fits everyone. 

 

Recently we have learnt of the possibility of the State Government intervening in local 

government leases of sporting facilities. Presumably, this has something to do with the ‘user 

pay’ mantra. We should be aware that croquet must be the most inexpensive sport that 

individuals can chose to play – one item of equipment (the mallet), minimal yearly fees and 

the ‘immovable’ court fees of $3/$4/$5 per day. When it was proposed that the court fees at 

the VCC should be $10 per day (playing on court surfaces where a truly hit ball would keep 

its line and share with up to forty eight players at the one time with no double banking), the 

outcry must have been heard from Warrnambool to Orbost and from Mildura to Beechworth!! 

   

Finally, I wish to express my appreciation for the privilege of serving in the position of 

treasurer over these past few years. To serve as a VCA Director on the Committee of 

Management or as a Regional representative brings an awareness of the commitment of 

volunteers from all around the state. Expertise and countless hours are given, to market and 

improve croquet throughout our state and beyond. 

 

Long may “chess on grass” keep the grey matter active, the joints movable and the social 

interaction and competitiveness enjoyable.  

 

 
 

David Ross 

Retiring Treasurer 

12 June 2012 

 

 

 


